Academy of Psychological Clinical Science
General Meeting

May 27, 2004
Chicago, IL
The meeting was chaired by Academy President, Don Fowles (Iowa).  Tim Trull (Missouri), Academy Secretary, recorded the minutes.  In attendance were: Tim Strauman (Duke), Paul Pilkonis (WPIC), Teresa Treat (Yale), Dick McFall (Indiana), Marc Atkins (U of IL – Chicago), Steve Haynes (Hawaii), Varda Shoham (Arizona), Bob Knight (USC), Dick Bootzin (Arizona), Bob Simons (Delaware), Tom Widiger (Kentucky), Howard Berenbaum (Illinois), Debi Bell (Missouri), Mark Rapport (University of Central Florida), Scott Lilienfeld (Emory), Tom Oltmanns (Washington University-St. Louis), Greg Kolden (Wisconsin), Manny Donchin (University of South Florida), Richard Nakamura (Deputy Director of NIMH).

The meeting was called to order at 9:00 AM by Don Fowles.

1. Approval of minutes from 2003 meeting – The minutes were approved as written.

2. Membership Committee – Members unanimously approved the recommendation that the University of Maryland doctoral program be admitted to the Academy. Another program’s application was not approved.  

3. Treasurer’s Report - Our current balance is $47,351.  Fourteen programs have not yet paid their APCS dues for the year. Tim Strauman will follow up on this.

4. Thanks – Alan Kraut will be presented with an award for “outstanding contributions to the advancement of psychological clinical science.”

5. Education Leadership Conference – Marc Atkins reported on this conference. He attended the Psychology and Education break-out group. Cynthia Belar stated that the APA would like to do more around the issues regarding education, which may be of interest to the Academy. Marc recommended that we continue to have a presence at this meeting.

6. Reviews of APCS member programs for continuation – As each program goes through the APA accreditation process, they will also submit documentation for re-accreditation to the Academy. Each program will need to nominate at least three faculty who are willing to be reviewers. We should also update our list of Academy site reviewers.

7. Issues regarding the Committee on Accreditation: BEA Advisory Council (BEA-AC) recommendations – The BEA-AC “redefined” who the stake-holders are for accreditation. Originally, there were 6 groups represented. In the new document, the BEA-AC makes the recommendation that the list of stake-holders be increased dramatically, effectively diluting the influence and representation that clinical science programs have in the process. CUDCP is also alarmed at this development, and is drafting a response.

Manny Donchin (Department Chair, University of South Florida) presented a history of the accreditation “wars” from the perspective of COGDOP, demonstrating that COGDOP has been dissatisfied with the accreditation process (especially the fact that the CoA and BEA are not independent of APA). Further, COGDOP’s Kilbey agreement with APA stipulates that APA cannot (without approval from COGDOP) change the accreditation process.

Dick McFall raised two issues: (1) the erosion of the current Guidelines and Principles; and (2) the possibility to use the opportunity to refocus the BEA-AC to see what accreditation should be----see CUDCP’s statement of principles.

Varda Shoham presented information regarding the BEA-AC proposal, primarily concerning the representation on CoA and the work-load.

CUDCP drafted a document regarding general principles of accreditation that any system should satisfy. CUDCP’s position is to not critique the BEA-AC document, but to step back and present certain non-negotiable principles that must be followed.

CUDCP’s main points: power to accredit is granted to the agency by the programs that submit themselves to accreditation; CoA should be completely independent from APA; any changes of representation on CoA should be based on principles of broad and general training; policies and procedures underlying the accreditation process should emanate from a core set of standards for broad and general education and training.  

Action items: we will support Donchin’s efforts to energize COGDOP; we will draft a document that Academy representatives will distribute to their chairs; we will support the CUDCP efforts; we will contact CHEA to see what is involved in establishing accreditation on our own because we are unhappy with BEA’s proposed changes; we will respond to BEA about the BEA-AC’s recommendation; 

There was unanimous support for the Executive Board to pursue the issue on multiple fronts.

LUNCH 12-1:30pm

8. NIMH – APCS Collaboration – Dick Bootzin discussed the opportunities for increased collaboration between APCS and NIMH. Alan Kraut has been a great advocate of APCS, frequently reminding NIMH staff of the contributions Academy programs make to clinical science.  Last year, Tom Insel met with some Academy reps and recommended conducting a larger meeting to explore possible collaborations. At this meeting in January 2004, a number of presentations were made regarding possible interfaces. There is concern that funds for training available from NIMH are being cut (see T32 training grants item below).

9. Award to Alan Kraut - Dick McFall presented a brief history of the Academy, focusing on how Alan Kraut was always supportive of the group and instrumental in including clinical scientists in APS from the beginning. Alan Kraut was presented with an award for “Outstanding contributions to the advancement of psychological clinical science” 

10. Richard Nakamura (Deputy Director of NIMH) – discussed some of the changes at NIMH, including the focus of the institute. NIMH Basic Science Workgroup report to NIMH Council: examined basic science portfolio and set priorities. Results are available in slide form on the NIMH website (Alan Leshner). Key conclusion: NIMH’s core mission is to reduce burden of mental disorders. This has created some concern for grants that do not specifically mention mental illness. Dr. Nakamura believes this concern is somewhat exaggerated, and that this “new” focus may actually be beneficial to members of APCS. 

Training: the plan at NIMH is to hold the funding level for training constant (i.e., the number of slots) and to encourage other institutes to increase funds for training. NIMH is also focusing more on the kinds of training it will support and how the training component will satisfy the mission of NIMH. 

What is the next step after the January 2004 meeting? Reorganization of the NIMH has almost been completed. After this stage, Bruce Cuthbert, who will be in the new Adult Translational Branch, may be a good person with whom to interface. Foci of these branches will be mechanisms of the disorders and how to treat the disorders or conditions. Would NIMH be willing to have another meeting that focuses on the training of clinical scientists? NIMH is open to suggestions for how to fund such a meeting and endeavor. NIMH is interested dissemination of evidence-based treatments. 

11. Dissemination: There was a discussion of how best to address the issue of dissemination of empirically supported treatment, a topic NIMH is quite interested in. There was agreement to form a subcommittee to begin planning a conference on dissemination and possibly writing a conference grant application, and a list of probably subcommittee members was generated.

12. Training: Another issue discussed was the clinical scientist model and how it applies to education starting at the high school level. A subcommittee was formed to develop a “white paper,” a statement of what the clinical science model involves in terms of philosophy, training, and application. 
13. Elections – Nominations were solicited for the Executive Committee positions of Member-At-Large, replacing Tom Widiger.

Meeting adjourned at 5:15 PM.
Minutes prepared by Tim Trull

